
Anti-graft agency hunts 946 fugitives

China’s top graft buster said on Thursday that 946 corrupt fugitives are
still at large in foreign countries, and China hopes those nations will
support its war against corruption.

Thursday’s disclosure was the first time China has released the exact number
of corrupt fugitives abroad.

Of the 946, most of whom are corrupt officials, Chinese law enforcement
officers have a good idea of where 365 are. But the whereabouts of the other
581 are unknown, according to the Communist Party of China’s Central
Commission for Discipline Inspection.

“These corrupt fugitives used illegal means to grab a large amount of public
funds and escaped abroad to avoid punishment, which has seriously harmed
people’s interests and undermined our credibility and social justice,” said
Liu Jianchao, director of the CCDI’s International Cooperation Bureau.

“We hope the public will provide clues about the fugitives, as well as report
corrupt officials who intend to flee,” he said.

Liu also called for countries harboring such fugitives to adhere to
international conventions on fighting corruption and actively assist Chinese
law enforcement authorities.

Feng Jingyou, a senior official in the CCDI’s International Cooperation
Bureau, said China respects different legal systems in other countries, but
hopes that such countries would not shelter corrupt Chinese fugitives, nor
facilitate their asset transfers.

“We urge some individual countries－which have ignored the suspects’
corruption crimes and issued them visas under investment immigration policies
in return for economic benefits－to tighten the management of visas and revoke
the visas already issued,” Feng said.

Liu said the fugitives should return to China to confess their crimes and
seek lenient punishment as soon as possible. “We have the resolve and ability
to uphold the law, … and we’ll make every effort to bring them back to face
justice, and never will allow them to get away with no legal penalty.”

In recent years, a large number of corrupt Chinese officials have escaped
abroad, especially to the United States and Canada, because of a lack of
extradition treaties and legal differences, Liu said. Some of them have
obtained permanent residence in those countries, he said.

“We hope that overseas Chinese and foreign friends recognize the nature of
these fugitives and expose them to drive them away,” Liu said.

China launched a massive crackdown on corruption in November 2012 and in 2014
started an operation called Sky Net to hunt for corrupt fugitives abroad.
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In April 2015, Interpol issued “red notices”－requests to locate and
provisionally arrest an individual pending repatriation－for the 100 most-
wanted corrupt Chinese officials. So far, 40 have returned from more than 16
countries and regions, while half of the remaining fugitives are still on the
run in Western countries, CCDI figures show.

On Thursday, the CCDI also made public detailed information about 22 high-
profile Chinese fugitives, 15 of whom are in the US and Canada. The
information included suspects’ photos, ID numbers, passport numbers,
suspected crimes, the date they fled China and their suspected current
location.

The 22 people are considered high priority cases because of the difficulty
that Chinese law enforcement authorities have encountered in their attempts
to locate and return them, according to the CCDI.

China’s cargo spacecraft completes in-
orbit refueling

China’s Tianzhou-1 cargo spacecraft and Tiangong-2 space lab completed their
first in-orbit refueling at 7:07 p.m. Thursday, another success of the
Tianzhou-1 mission.

Mastering the technique of refueling in space will help the country to build
a permanent space station.

China is the third country, besides Russia and the United States, to master
refueling in space.

The in-orbit refueling, under control of technicians on Earth, takes about
five days, as the propellant is transmitted from the cargo spacecraft to the
space lab.

A second refueling in space will be conducted after the cargo ship’s second
docking with the space lab in June, which aims to test the ability of the
cargo ship to dock with the space station from different directions.

In the last docking, Tianzhou-1 will use fast-docking technology. Previously,
it took China about two days to dock, while fast docking will take about six
hours, according to Bai Mingsheng, chief designer of the cargo ship.

Tianzhou-1, China’s first cargo spacecraft, was launched on April 20 from
Wenchang Space Launch Center in south China’s Hainan Province.

It completed its first automated docking with the orbiting Tiangong-2 space
lab on April 22.
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The Central Military Commission (CMC) sent a congratulatory letter to the
staff of China’s manned space program on the success of the Tianzhou-1
mission, speaking highly of the contributions they have made to the country’s
space industry.

“It means a lot in realizing our unremitting space dream, and will inspire us
to break new ground,” the CMC said in the letter.

In 1992, the central authority approved a three-step manned space program,
with the final step marking the ability to operate a permanent manned space
station, which is planned to be put into orbit around 2022.

As the International Space Station is set to retire in 2024, the Chinese
space station will offer a promising alternative, and China will be the only
country with a permanent space station.

Fewer rural migrant workers leave home
provinces

The number of Chinese rural migrant workers who worked outside their home
provincial regions dropped last year amid government moves to encourage them
to return home, according to data released Friday.

About 76.66 million rural people moved across provinces to work in towns and
cities in 2016, down 1 percent year on year, the National Bureau of
Statistics said in a report.

Cross-province workers accounted for 45.3 percent of all rural workers
leaving their own hometowns to make a living, falling from a share of 45.9
percent in 2015.

The growth in migrant workers leaving their towns has seen a continuous
decrease in the past six years, down from 3.4 percent in 2011 to just 0.3
percent in 2016, the report said.

The drop came amid government moves to encourage rural migrant workers to
return to their hometowns and start businesses.

At the end of 2016, the number of rural migrant workers in China totaled
281.71 million, up 1.5 percent year on year.
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China adopts revised surveying and
mapping law

China’s top legislature Thursday passed a revised surveying and mapping law,
protecting geographic information security and raising public awareness of
national territory.

The legislation was adopted after a second reading at the bimonthly session
of the Standing Committee of the National People’s Congress.

Revisions deal with the use of safe, reliable technology and equipment,
managing navigation and positioning reference stations and supervision of
Internet mapping services.

The law will help protect the security of important national geographic
information and boost the sound development of geographic information
industry, said Zhang Dejiang, chairman of the NPC Standing Committee, at the
closing meeting.

Raising awareness of national territory should be included in the curricula
for primary and middle schools as it is an important part of patriotic
education, according to the law.

In order to enable everyone to use maps that represent China’s territory
correctly, the law states that regulations should be followed in formulating,
publishing or exhibiting maps.

“The omission of sensitive information in maps breaks the integrity of
national territory and harms national security and interests to some extent,”
legislator Yue Zhongming told reporters at a press conference Thursday.

The law stipulates that Internet map providers should use maps that are
legally authorized and protect the integrity of mapping data.

The revision has become more pressing as some extant clauses do not address
current problems, such as the leakage of information of Internet map service
users, due to new business models including bike-sharing services.

The bike-sharing system allows riders to locate the nearest bicycle through
an interactive map in a mobile app, rent them by scanning a QR code on the
bike, and leave them wherever they end their trip, with no need to return
them to a fixed station.

According to the law, those responsible for the production and use of
geographic information, as well as Internet mapping service providers, should
abide by laws and regulations on personal information protection when they
gather or use personal information.

Lawmakers called for intensified military-civilian integration in surveying
and mapping activities to make better use of resources
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Violators could face fines up to 1 million yuan (over 145,000 U.S. dollars)
or have their business licenses revoked, and could face criminal charges.
Foreign offenders may be deported.

The fine for those who release geological data without authorization about
territory administered by the government will face fines of up to 500,000
yuan, compared with the current ceiling of 100,000 yuan.

The law was formulated in 1992 and amended for the first time 10 years later.
The latest version will come into force on July 1.

China eyes better military relations
with the US

China is willing to work with the United States to constructively manage
risks and properly handle disagreements in order to propel mutual trust and
seek more progress in promoting ties between the militaries, a Chinese
defense ministry spokesman said Thursday.

Speaking to reporters at a regular press briefing, Yang Yujun expressed hopes
that the U.S. military could make joint efforts with the Chinese side to
“meet each other halfway and inject positive and constructive elements to
Sino-U.S. ties, and contribute to world and regional peace and stability.”

Quoting Chinese President Xi Jinping who had just visited the United States
earlier this month, Yang said military relations make up an important part of
bilateral ties between China and the United States, adding that mutual trust
in military and security areas forms the basis of strategic mutual trust
between the two countries.

The Chinese military will resolutely implement the important consensus
reached between Chinese and U.S. heads of states, Yang said.

It will work to maintain exchanges between the two militaries at all levels,
bring into full play their dialogue and consultation mechanisms, carry out
the annual exchange programs the two sides have agreed upon, and implement
and improve the mutual reporting mechanism on major military operations and
the code of safe conduct on naval and air military encounters, he said.
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